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CABINET Thursday, 19 February 2009 

 

AGENDA 
 

1. APOLOGIES  

2. DECLARARTIONS OF INTEREST  

 To notify the Chairman of any items that appear later in the agenda in which you 
may have an interest.  
 

3. MINUTES  

 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on 22nd January 
2009. (Pages 1 - 2) 
 

 STRATEGIC LEADERSHIP PORTFOLIO   

4. REVENUE BUDGETARY CONTROL REPORT - POSITION AT 31ST 
DECEMBER 2008 AND PROBABLE OUTTURN 2008/09  

 Report of Director of Resources. (Pages 3 - 14) 
 

5. CAPITAL PROGRAMME EXPENDITURE AND FINANCING POSITION TO 
31ST DECEMBER 2008  

 Report of Director of Resources. (Pages 15 - 22) 
 

6. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES  

 To consider the Minutes of the following meetings:  
 

 (a) Healthy Borough With Strong Communities Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee - 13th January 2009 (Pages 23 - 26) 

 (b) Prosperous and Attractive Borough Overview and Scrutiny Committee - 
27th January 2009 (Pages 27 - 32) 

 
7. AREA FORUMS  

 To consider the Minutes of the following:  
 

 (a) Area 3 Forum - 7th January 2009 (Pages 33 - 36) 

 (b) Area 1 Forum - 19th January 2009 (Pages 37 - 40) 

 (c) Area 5 Forum - 20th January 2009 (Pages 41 - 42) 
 

 N.B. Whilst the following item does not contain any ‘exempt’ 
information, it should be noted that if Members wish to raise 
any questions, it may be necessary to pass the appropriate 
resolution to exclude the press and public as any queries may 
involve the disclosure of ‘exempt’ information.  

 
8. EMPLOYMENT ISSUES PANEL  

 To consider the Minutes of the meeting held on 4th February 2009. (Pages 43 - 
44) 
 
 



 
9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  

 Lead Members are requested to inform the Chief Executive or the Cabinet 
Secretary of any items they might wish to raise under this heading by no later 
than 12 noon on the day preceding the meeting.  This will enable the Officers in 
consultation with the Chairman to determine whether consideration of the matter 
by the Cabinet is appropriate. 
 
 
  
 

 B. Allen 
Chief Executive 

Council Offices 
SPENNYMOOR 
11th February 2009 
 

 

 
Councillor Mrs. A.M. Armstrong (Chairman) 
 
Councillors Mrs. K. Conroy, V. Crosby, Mrs. B. Graham, A. Hodgson, Mrs. L. Hovvels, 
J.M. Khan, D.A. Newell and W. Waters 
 
 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection in relation to this Agenda and associated papers should contact 
Gillian Garrigan, on Spennymoor 816166 Ext 4240  ggarrigan@sedgefield.gov.uk 
 



SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
CABINET 

 
Conference Room 1, 
Council Offices, 
Spennymoor 

 
Thursday,  

22 January 2009 
 

 
 

Time: 10.00 a.m. 

Present: Councillor Mrs. A.M. Armstrong (Chairman) and  
 
 

 Councillors Mrs. K. Conroy, V. Crosby, A. Hodgson, J.M. Khan, 
D.A. Newell and W. Waters 
 

In 
Attendance: 

 
Councillors V. Chapman, Mrs. L. M.G. Cuthbertson, G.C. Gray, B. Haigh, 
Mrs. S. Haigh, J.E. Higgin, T. Hogan and B. Lamb 
 
 

Apologies: Councillors Mrs. B. Graham and Mrs. L. Hovvels 
 

 
 

CAB. 87/08 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Members had no interests to declare. 
 

CAB. 88/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 8th January 2009 were confirmed as a 
correct and signed by the Chairman. 
   

CAB. 89/08 DEVELOPMENT OF THE LANES, HAWKSHEAD PLACE, NEWTON 
AYCLIFFE 
Consideration was given to a report regarding a request from Tees Valley 
Housing Group for 38 properties within ‘The Lanes’ development, 
Hawkeshead Place, Newton Aycliffe to be utilised through low cost home 
ownership and intermediate rent in view of the current housing market 
conditions.  (For copy see file of Minutes).   
 
Members noted that low cost home ownership and intermediate rent 
schemes had the support of the Housing Corporation and had been 
introduced to assist households who were unable to afford access to home 
ownership in view of the current housing market conditions.  The 
intermediate rent, which was set at 80% of the market rent ,enabled 
potential home owners to save for a deposit or to allow their financial 
circumstances to improve sufficiently to help them access home 
ownership. 
 
RESOLVED : 1. That the request from Tees Valley Housing Group to 

provide 38 properties, through low cost home 
ownership and intermediate rent, subject to Housing 
Corporation funding, be approved. 

 

Item 3
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2. That applicants who fulfil the criteria be nominated 
from Council’s housing register.  

  
3. That the Council in partnership with Tees Valley 

Housing Group continues to actively market the 
development. 

    
  

CAB. 90/08 AREA 2 FORUM 
Consideration was given to the Minutes of the meeting held on 16th 
December 2008.  (For copy see file of Minutes) 
 
The Lead Member for Social Regeneration and Partnership announced 
that the project to develop a football academy in Ferryhill, which had been 
allocated £320,000 of Local Improvement Programme funds, had been 
awarded approximately £729,000 in grant funding by the Football 
Foundation.  
 
Members thanked officers in the Regeneration Section and local 
councillors for their work in supporting the project. 
 
RESOLVED : That the Minutes be received. 
 

CAB. 91/08 STRATEGIC LEADERSHIP OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
Consideration was given to the Minutes of the meeting held on 6th January 
2009.  (For copy see file of Minutes). 
 
RESOLVED : That the Minutes be received. 
 

 
 Published on 22nd January, 2009. 

 
The Minutes contain no key decisions and will be implemented 
immediately. 
 

  
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Gillian Garrigan, on Spennymoor 816166 Ext 4240  ggarrigan@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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  REPORT TO CABINET 
 
  19th FEBRUARY 2009 
 

  REPORT OF DIRECTOR OF RESOURCES 
 
Portfolio:     STRATEGIC LEADERSHIP 
 
REVENUE BUDGETARY CONTROL REPORT –  
POSITION AT 31st DECEMBER 2008 AND PROBABLE OUTTURN 2008/09 
 
1. SUMMARY 

 
This report summarises the projected outturn position on the Council’s revenue 
activities that shows: 

 

• The General Fund is expected to use balances of around £0.843m compared to a 
budgeted use of £0.790m – an increase of £0.053m, before the use of provisions. 

 

• The Housing Revenue Account is currently showing a balanced budget position with 
income matching expenditure. 

 

• The Training and Employment Service was transferred to Bishop Auckland College 
during the year and a final account position for the service is currently being 
calculated.  

 
 
Details in respect of significant Balance Sheet items are also included in Paragraph 7 in 
order to provide a wider perspective on the Council’s financial standing.  

  
2. RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
 It is recommended that: - 

 

• Cabinet notes the position as at 31st December 2008 and the projections for the 
financial year 

 
 
3.  DETAILED FINANCIAL POSITION  
 
3.1 Monitoring Arrangements for 2008-2009 
 

Under the Council’s budgetary control monitoring arrangements for 2008/09 regular 
reports will be considered by Cabinet detailing the Council’s financial position as at 
30th September 2008 and 31st December 2008. In addition more detailed reports will 
be considered by the various Strategic Working Groups on a similar reporting cycle. 
 

The expectation is that issues arising from any significant variances from approved 
budgets will be considered by the Groups who will instigate corrective action where 
necessary and ensure that their deliberations are reported back to Cabinet at the next 
budgetary review opportunity.  

Item 4
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3.2 General Fund 
 

The following table covers the financial year 2008/09 and shows: - 
 

• The approved budget for each of the main portfolios. 
 

• The actual income and expenditure as recorded in the Council’s financial 
management system as at 31st December 2008 

 

• Forecasted outturn for 2008/09 based on spend to date and known commitments 
 

• The variance between the annual budget and the projected outturn. 
 
 

The overall financial position for the General Fund is therefore as follows: - 
 
 

 

 
 

Budget 
2008/09 
£’000 

 
 

Spend to 
Date 
£’000 

 
 

Probable 
Outturn 
£’000 

 
 

Variance 
£’000 

     

Strategic Leadership 1,479 583 1,476 (3) 

Healthy Borough     

 - Community Health     162 128 159 (3) 

 - Leisure & Culture     3,987 2,807 4,037 50 

Strong Communities     

 - Housing   740 535 874 134 

 - Safer Communities    1,175 812 1,073 (102) 

Prosperous Borough     

 - Learning & Employment 251 30 204 (47) 

-  Social Regeneration & 
    Partnership 

   1,869 1,108 1,875 6 

Attractive Borough     

 - Environment    5,716 4,114 5,641 (75) 

 - Planning & Development    496 465 509 13 

     

Other Efficiency Savings    (80)    -       - 80 

     

  15,795 10,582 15,848 53 
     

Use of Balances    790 - 843 (53) 

Budget Requirement  15,005 - 15,005 - 
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3.2.1 Probable Outturn 2008/09 
 

The overall forecasted outturn position for the General Fund shows that spending is 
broadly in line with the planned position, with a variance of only £53,000 on an 
operational budget of £15.795m. 
 
This position has been maintained despite the significant pressures on the budget 
which are directly attributable to the current economic climate with the Council, in 
common with other organisations, experiencing severe pressure in energy and fuel 
bills, a downturn in income and reduced investment returns following a downturn in 
housing land sales and lower investment rates. 
 
The above position has been mitigated because the Council is achieving higher than 
forecasted savings in employees budgets but is also managing other budgets very 
closely to aid the consolidated position. 
 
Salaries and Wages costs amount to approximately 30% of the gross spend on the 
Council’s General Fund services, and as a consequence the relevant budgets are 
monitored very closely on a monthly basis. The Council set a savings target of 
£480,000 equivalent to a turnover rate of 5%. It is anticipated that the performance 
target set will be achieved by the 31st March 2009. In addition, it is estimated that an 
additional £900,000 will be saved over and above this target due to a higher level of 
staff turnover mainly as a result of local government reorganisation. 
 
 

The following section concentrates on factors that are having an impact on 
individual Portfolio budgets. 
 
3.2.2. General Fund 
 

Portfolio Area of Spend Comment 

Strategic 
 Leadership 
 

 Overall spending is in line with the planned position, 
however, the following key pressures on the budget should 
be noted: - 
 
A net increase in the capital financing charges budget of 
£115,900 due to reduced investment income arising from a 
delay in a capital receipt from the sale of surplus land and 
lower investment rates. 
 
Energy costs in the civic buildings budget are largely 
explain the £41,000 overspend on this budget. 
 
Savings on staff salaries [as explained in paragraph 3.2.1] 
have reduced the impact of the above pressures resulting in 
a small projected underspend for this portfolio.  
 

  
 
Healthy Borough 

 
 
Community Health 

 
 
There are no areas that are currently causing budget 
concerns, a small underspend of £2,850 is anticipated. 
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Portfolio Area of Spend Comment 

 Leisure & Culture The overall position for this Portfolio is a projected 
overspend of £50,000.  
 
The previous position reported to Cabinet estimated an 
overspend of £133,000, principally due to increased energy 
costs at the leisure centres. 
 
Since that report, spending has been closely examined and 
additional savings of £83,000 have been identified to reduce 
the overspend, which include salary savings. 
 

Strong 
Communities 

Housing General  
Fund 

The overall position for this portfolio is a projected 
overspend of £134,000, which is broadly in line with the 
figure previously reported to Cabinet. The reasons for this 
include: 
 
Selective Licensing income for Private Sector Landlords is 
estimated to be around £7,000 against a budget of £66,000 
– a shortfall of £59,000. 
 
There is a reduction in fee income in respect of home 
improvement agency grant administration of £51,000. The 
budget anticipated a capital programme of around £1.4m, 
however the actual programme was set at £1m and the 
reduced level of activity means that less income will be 
generated. 
 
The salary savings target of £28,000 for this portfolio is not 
being achieved. 
 

 Safer 
Communities 
 

The overall position is a saving of £102,000, compared to 
the previous report which projected a balanced budget. 
 
This change is attributable to staff salary savings in the 
Safer Communities Management, Neighbourhood Wardens 
and Control Room budgets. Additional grant for Domestic 
Violence has also helped contribute to the overall 
underspend. 
 

Prosperous 
Borough 

Learning and 
Employment  
 

The overall position for this portfolio is a projected 
underspend of £47,000. 
 
There are a number of vacancies within the Economic 
Development Section which have resulted from staff 
turnover. Also there has been a slight increase in the 
amount of LEGI grant received to cover administration 
costs. 
 

 Social 
Regeneration and 
Partnership 

In overall terms the outturn position is expected to be in line ne 
with the planned budget with a small overspend of £6,000. 
 
The position at September 2008 projected a saving of 
£56,000 for this portfolio. The change reflects additional 
costs of £100,000 in respect of concessionary fares which 
have been mitigated by savings and additional grants to 
reduce the overspend. 
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Portfolio Area of Spend Comment 

Attractive Borough Environment 
 

The overall position for this portfolio is a projected 
underspend of £75,000. 
 
Included in the above is an overspend of £136,000 on waste 
recycling due to reduction in income for sale of waste. This 
is being mitigated by savings in a number of other budget 
areas, which mostly relate to staffing, to give an overall 
underspend. 
 

 Planning and 
Development  
 

There are no major issues in this portfolio and it is 
anticipated that there will be small overspend of £13,000. 

 
 
 
 
3.3 Volatile Budgets – Position at 31st DECEMBER 2008 
 

An earlier report to this Cabinet introduced the concept of Volatile budget reporting 
and outlined the actions being taken to monitor those specific budgets that were 
considered to be ‘volatile’ in nature. The following table shows the anticipated 
outturn position on these ‘uncertain’ areas of the budget: 

 
 

Budget Head 
 

Budget 
2008/09 

£ 

 
 Anticipated 
   Outturn 

£ 

 
 

Variance 
£ 

 
Volatility  
Status 

Land Charges 232,000 80,000 152,000 Red 

Investment Interest  1,330,000 1,250,000 80,000 Amber 

Building Control Fees 175,000 145,000 30,000 Red  

Planning Fees 460,000 460,000 - Green 

Trade Waste Income 230,660 224,000 6,660 Amber 

Fixed Penalty Notices 10,000 750 9,250 Red 

Energy Costs (1) 856,840 1,154,150 297,310 Red 

Leisure Centres     

  - Catering (2) 142,500 89,300 53,200 Red  

  - Bars (2) 210,000 163,300 46,700 Red 

  - Use of Facilities 1,339,000 1,236,100 102,900 Amber  

 
(1) The additional costs of £297,310 are allocated to the revenue accounts as follows - 
£206,600 to the general fund £79,250 to the HRA and £11,460 to Chilton Depot. 

 
(2) Although bars and catering are collectively showing a shortfall in income of around £100,000, 
operating costs of these functions have reduced by the same amount which means that the budget 
is cost neutral. 

  
The volatility status indicates the final outturn on the specific budget head, with red 
indicating that the target was not achieved, amber indicating that the target was not 
achieved but the overall variance is within acceptable tolerances and green 
indicating that the income target was achieved or exceeded. 
 
All of the above budget heads have been incorporated within the control figures for 
the relevant Portfolios and commentary has been included where appropriate within 
the relevant sections of this report, especially where Budget holders have taken 
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account of falling income streams and reduced operating expenses accordingly, this 
particularly applies to the bar & catering activities within the Leisure Centres.  

 
 
3.4 Housing Revenue Account (HRA)  
 

As reported to Council on 29th February 2008 in the Budget Framework Report 
2008/09 the HRA forecast working balance at 31st March 2008 was £1.4m. This 
outturn position for 2007/08 reflected an additional use of balances of £700,000 due 
to expenditure being incurred in that year on pension costs relating to the Mears 
partnering agreement and to LSVT costs. These costs had been budgeted for in the 
following year 2008/09, and it was therefore anticipated that a contribution to 
balances of £700,000 would be made in 2008/09 to reflect the earlier spend, with the 
aim of returning balances to their previous level of £2.1m. 
 
In July 2008 tenants were formally balloted as to whether they supported the 
Council’s proposal to transfer the stock and associated assets to Sedgefield 
Borough Homes. They voted in favour of the proposal and the Council is therefore 
proceeding with the stock transfer, subject to final approval of the valuation, the 
terms of the transfer contract and obtaining all necessary statutory consents. 

 
Council considered a detailed report on the 6th August 2008 providing financial 
implications of pursuing the stock transfer. Project teams have been created, which 
are working detailed project plans, to ensure that LSVT is delivered by the end of 
March 2009. 
 
The outturn report to the end of March 2009 projects a balanced budget position, 
assuming no contribution to balances of £700,000. This reduction in the contribution 
to balances is attributable to an over spend of £384,500 on repairs and 
maintenance, plus a loss of one weeks rental income of around £330,000 as a result 
of the proposed transfer of the stock prior to the year end. This position assumes 
that the contingency provision is maintained.  
 
It should be noted that the final position of the HRA will need to be reviewed to 
incorporate the implications of the costs and issues arising from the LSVT process. 

 
 
3.5 Training and Employment Services 
 

The initial budget prepared for 2008/09 predicted that the trading account would 
require the use of £14,690 in balances and was prepared on the basis of a full year 
of operation.  
 
A key priority project in the Council’s Transition Plan 2008-09 was the merger of the 
Council’s Training and Employment Service with Bishop Auckland College. The 
training function was successfully transferred at the beginning of November 2008 
 
Following the transfer, there are still some residual costs outstanding which we are 
awaiting before a final account position can be established. 

 
4. Further revenue developments during 2008-2009 

 

• There have been no further awards additional budgets since the last report was 
prepared. 
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5. Revenue Reserves 2008/09 
 
The Council held reserves totalling £7.646m at the 1st April 2008 [excluding the Collection 
Fund] with the budget framework report in respect of 2008-2009 assuming that £1.985m 
would be utilised in this financial year. The current projection is a use of reserves 
amounting to £2.060m as indicated below: - 
 

 Planned Revised 

FUND £’000 £’000 

Balances at 1st April 2008      7,646      7,646 

Revenue Purposes   

  - Budget Support Fund         790 843 

  - Debt Management Fund         106 106 

  - Economic Development Fund           90 77 

  - LABGI Economic Growth Funds 554 554 

  - Other Funds           75 75 

  - Housing Revenue Account           70 - 

   

Capital Purposes   

  - Asset Management Fund         200 302 

  - Private Sector Housing Fund         100 103 

   

Anticipated Balance at 31st March 2009       5,661        5,586 

 
 
The split of revenue reserves as at 31st March 2009 would be as follows: - 
 

 GENERAL 
   FUND 

HRA 

 £’000 £’000 

Balances at 1st April 2008       6,213        1,433 

   

Anticipated Use in 2008/09       2,060 - 

   

Anticipated Balance at 31st March 2009       4,153        1,433 

 
The Council is currently dealing with a number of claims in relation to Equal Pay and 
should a settlement be reached before the 31st March 2008, the costs will need to be 
met from its available reserves (which are not reflected in the use of resources above). 
 
There could also be additional costs in respect of Early Retirement / Voluntary 
Retirement cases linked to local government reorganisation that need to be met and 
these have not been included in the revenue budget forecasts as the numbers and 
costs of these are uncertain at this stage. 
 
 

6. Revenue Provisions 2008/09 
 

In view of the Council’s favourable outturn position in 2007/08 provision was made to 
carry forward unused resources amounting to £751,300 into the current year to meet 
specific needs identified within the Budget and Policy Framework. 
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In addition the Council has received grant funding in respect of specific initiatives that 
was unspent at the 31st March 2008 amounting to £641,900. The budget framework 
already assumes that most of this grant funding will be utilised in 2008/09. The use of 
the provisions is being monitored as part of these budgetary control arrangements. 
 

 
7. Balance Sheet Management 
 

Best practice recommends that Council’s should report significant items from the 
“balance sheet”, and in particular those items that may have a material impact on the 
Council if not reviewed on a regular basis.  
 
Based on CIPFA guidance it is considered prudent to report on at least the following 
items: -  
 

• External Loan Debt – monies borrowed by the Council. 
 

• Short Term Investments – surplus cash invested by the Council. 
 

• Current Debtors – sums owed to the Council in respect of Rents, Council Tax, 
Overpaid Housing Benefits, Mortgages and Accounts Receivable.   

 
Performance Management arrangements closely monitor the above areas on at least a 
monthly basis to ensure that the Councils Treasury Management strategy is being 
adhered to in respect of the first two items and in respect of the last item debt recovery 
action is instigated where debts are not settled within expected time scales. 
 

 External loan debt 
 

• The value of loans outstanding at the 31st December 2008 was £23.556m, an 
increase of £4.956m from the position at 1st April 2008 of £18.600m. The increase 
reflects additional borrowing taken to facilitate the Government’s repayment of the 
Council’s housing ‘attributable’ debt which stands at £23m. 

 
 

Short Term Investments 
 

• As at the 31st December  2008 the Council had £22.400m on short-term deposit with 
Financial Institutions, compared with £21.770m at the 31st March 2008. The original 
budget forecast of investment income was £1.330m and the current projections 
indicate an outturn of £1.250m and this is the figure that has been taken into 
account in the forecast for Strategic Leadership Portfolio shown above.  

 

• The Council will however continue to actively pursue investment opportunities 
throughout 2008/09 in order to maximise investment returns taking into account in 
the Treasury Management Strategy.  

 
Current Debtors 

 

• Recovery of all sums due to the Council promptly can have a significant material 
impact on the cash-flow of the Council and lead onto higher than expected 
investment returns as indicated above if it is actively managed. 
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• As at the 31st March 2008 the Council recorded in its Annual Statement of Accounts 
that the amounts due from debtors amounted to £8.758m. [£9.026m for 2006-07]. A 
proportion of this debt related to year-end grant claims, which is a normal position at 
this time of year and these have now been certified and paid as an outcome of the 
external audit process. 

 

• However some of the outstanding debt has to be actively managed to ensure that it 
is eventually collected and is not written off as a “bad debt”. As at the 31st December 
2008 the following analysis is available. 

 

  Position @ 31st December 2008 

Type 
of Debt 

Position 
@31/03/2008 

Total 
Arrears 

Current 
Arrears 

       Aged 
     Arrears 

 £ £ £           £ 

Current Housing Rents  430,519 455,809 237,520 218,289 

Former Tenants Housing Rents 521,372 487,590 - 487,590      

Council Tax – Current year 1,548,570 1,663,586 215,754 1,447,832 

Council Tax – Prior Years 1,890,030 2,090,855 41,790 2,049,065 

Accounts Receivable 1,117,653 807,195 613,235 193,960 

Housing Benefit Overpayments 555,515 651,743 396,314 255,429 

Mortgages 338 151 151       - 

Total Outstanding debt 6,063,997 6,156,929 1,504,764 4,652,165 

     

Position 31st March 2008  6,063,997 1,563,639 4,500,358    

 
Current arrears is debt less than 60 days old & aged arrears is debt older than 60 days 
 

 

• Housing Rent is a weekly charge on the property. The five area Housing 
Management teams manage current arrears with former tenants being managed by 
a centralised debt recovery team. All Teams work to an approved policy document 
which involves a number of stages culminating in seeking repossession where a 
current tenant fails to make arrangements to pay and referral to a Certificated Bailiff 
in former tenant arrears cases.  

 

• Council Tax is an annual charge and the arrears above reflect those accounts where 
no arrangements have been agreed to collect the initial charge by instalments. 
When accounts fall into arrears Liability Orders are obtained from the Magistrates 
Court. Where this procedure fails to obtain settlement of the debt a range of other 
recovery processes are initiated including use of Certificated Bailiff and committal 
proceedings. Whilst the level of arrears looks high it must be taken in the context of 
the overall total debit raised since the introduction of Council Tax now exceeds 
£350m, the Councils collection rate to-date is in excess of 99% of amounts due. 

 

• Accounts Receivable debt can relate to any of the services that the Council 
provides. Debt recovery action is the responsibility of the department that provides 
the service and raises the initial invoice. If the department is unable to collect the 
debt the Director of Resources may refer the debt to a Certificated Bailiff for further 
recovery action. 

 

• Housing Benefit overpayments usually arise where a person in receipt of benefit has 
failed to notify the Council of a change in circumstances that would affect their 
entitlement. If the claimant is still in receipt of benefit the overpayment can be 
recovered at the maximum rate of £9.00 per week. [£12.00 in cases of proven 
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fraud]. Where the claimant is no longer in receipt of benefit or has vacated the 
property an accounts receivable invoice is sent to the person if a forwarding address 
is known. Where a former claimant moves back into the Borough and becomes 
eligible for benefit the debt is reinstated and recovered from on-going entitlement. 

 

• Mortgages debt is all current arrears [i.e. less than 60 days old] and arrangements 
are in hand to recover the debt outstanding from the one debtor in arrears. 

 
 

8. LINKS TO CORPORATE OBJECTIVES & VALUES 
The details contained in the report support the Council’s corporate value of being 
responsible with and accountable for public finances. 

 

9. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
     There are no further resource implications arising from this report.   

 

10. CONSULTATIONS 
Comprehensive consultation has previously been held during the construction of the 
2008/09 Budget Framework.  This report does not contain any proposals or 
recommendations that require further consultation. The relevant Departments have 
been consulted in projecting the levels of spending during the current year. 

 

11. OTHER MATERIAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
11.1 Links to Corporate Objectives/Values 
 

The Council’s Corporate Objectives and Values have guided the preparation of the 
2008/09 Budget Framework throughout.  Resource availability has been fully re-
assessed and directed to assist in achieving the Council’s key priorities as set out in 
the Corporate Plan.   

 
11.2 Risk Management 

The budget framework report to Council on the 29th February 2008 highlighted a 
number of risk areas that needed to be monitored to ensure the effective delivery of 
the 2008/09 spending plans. 
 
There have been no further risks identified during the preparation of this report apart 
from the continued need by the relevant budget holders to monitor the budgets 
closely during the year to ensure that spending plans are met. Where potential 
overspends of expenditure or reduced levels of income are forecast early action 
should be taken to address the problems faced in order to achieve the performance 
targets set in the budget framework. 
 

11.3  Health and Safety 
 

 No additional implications have been identified. 
 

11.4  Equality and Diversity 
 

No material considerations have been identified. 
 

11.5 Legal and Constitutional 
 

The Budget Framework has been prepared in accordance with the Council’s 
Constitution and full account has been taken of new statutory requirements, e.g. the 
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new statutory minimum concessionary fares scheme.  No other legal or 
constitutional implications have been identified. 

 
There are no other significant material considerations arising from the 
recommendations contained in this report. 
 
 

12. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPLICATIONS 
 

Consultation and engagement with Overview and Scrutiny Committees has 
previously been held to develop and review the 2008/09 Budget Framework. 

 

Contact Officer: Azhar Rafiq (Audit and Resources Manager) 
Telephone: 01388-816166 Ext. 4352 

E-Mail: arafiq@sedgefield.gov.uk 
 
Ward(s): Not Ward Specific 
 

Background Papers: ~ Report to Council 29th February 2008 –  
     Budget Framework 2008-2009. 
 ~ Report to Council 29th February 2008 –  
    Treasury Management Strategy 2008-2009. 
 ~ Report to Council 29th June 2008- 
     Statement of Accounts 2007 – 2008 
  ~ Report to Cabinet 20th November 2008 –  
  Revenue Budgetary Control 
  

 

Examination by Statutory Officers: 
Yes Not  

  Applicable 

1. The report has been examined by the Council’s  
Head of the Paid Service or his representative. 

üüüü 
 

  

     

2. The content has been examined by the Council’s 
S.151 Officer or his representative. 

üüüü 
 

  

     

3. The content has been examined by the Council’s  
Monitoring Officer or his representative. 

üüüü 
 

  

     

4. Management Team has approved the report. 
 

üüüü 
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ITEM NO. 
 

REPORT TO CABINET 
 

19th FEBRUARY 2009 
 

REPORT OF DIRECTOR OF 
RESOURCES 

 
Portfolio: Strategic Leadership 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROL REPORT 2008/2009 
 
 

CAPITAL PROGRAMME EXPENDITURE AND FINANCING POSITION TO 
31st  DECEMBER 2008 AND PROBABLE OUTTURN 2008/09 
 

 
1.0 SUMMARY 
 
1.1 The 2008/09 capital programme was agreed by Cabinet at its meeting of the 

19th June, 2008. The programme is based around the key projects outlined 
previously in the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan and Transitional Plan. 
New investment for projects was set at £19.5m with additional commitments 
brought forward from previous years’ programmes of £6.8m giving a total 
programme for 2008/09 of £26.3m. 

 
1.2    The last progress report, to 30th November 2008, was reported to Cabinet on 

18th December 2008 and was undertaken after the 30th September 2008 report 
had identified a potential shortfall of resources to fund the agreed programme.  
The review to November concluded that the programme was largely on track to 
meet expectations and objectives, within the resources available for financing.  

 
1.3 This report provides an update of the 2008/09 Capital Programme, showing: 

• the actual position as at 31st December 2008 

• committed expenditure  

• probable outturn spend as at 31st March 2009 

• commitments carried forward into 2009/10 

• estimated budget savings and pressures  
 
1.4 It also summarises the available capital resources for financing the programme 

and, based on the estimated outturn, sets out the proposed financing of the 
programme in 2008/09.  

Item 5
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2.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 
2.1 It is recommended that Cabinet notes: 
 

• the updated nine month spend position to 31st December 2008, 

• the amendments to the Capital Programme,  

• the probable outturn position and 

• the commitments carried forward into 2009/10. 
 
 
3.0 CAPITAL SPEND AND RESOURCES MONITORING 2008/09 
 
 Revised Capital Programme Budget 
 
3.1 Since the report to 30th November additional commitments have been identified 

which are funded from external sources. This means that the revised gross 
budget has increased by £117,000 from £26,422,000 to £26,539,000 as 
detailed below: 

  
Table 1: Approved Programme 2008/2009 

Portfolio /   
Capital Programme  
 

Approved  
Net 

Budget(inc 
c/fwd) 
£’000 

Budget 
Revisions 

 
 

£’000 

Revised  
Gross 
Budget 

 
£’000 

Strategic Leadership: 
 - ICT 
 - Green Lane/Asset Management 
- Chilton Depot 

 
497 
54 
19 

 
- 
- 
- 

 
497 
54 
19 

Healthy Borough: 
  - Community Health 
  - Leisure and Culture  

 
380 

2,691 

 
- 
- 

 
380 

2,691 

Prosperous Borough: 
  - Social Regeneration 
- Learning & Employment 
- Major Regeneration  

 
665 
180 

5,812 

 
72 
- 

45 

 
737 
180 

5,857 

Attractive Borough: 
 - Environment 
 - Planning & Development 

 
10 
82 

 
- 
- 

 
10 
82 

Strong Communities: 
- Housing (HRA)  
- Housing (General Fund) 
 - Safer Communities 

 
8,193 
7,430 
149 

 
- 
- 
- 

 
8,193 
7,430 
149 

Contingency 260 - 260 

Total 26,422 117 26,539 

 
 

Page 16



SBCCapitalReportCapitalPositionat31stDecember2008Cabinet19290.doc 

 3 

 
Review of 2008/09 Capital Programme  
 
3.5 This section of the report summarises the results of the exercise that has been 

undertaken to identify spend committed for 2008/9, forecast a realistic outturn 
position, identify spend that is committed for 2009/10 and identify budget 
savings. The findings are summarised in Table 2 and are followed by 
comments on the working groups :  

 
Table 2: Actual spend to December 2008 

Portfolio / 
Capital 

Programme 
 

Revised 
Gross 
Budget 

 
A 
 

£’000 

Actual 
Gross 
Spend 

 
B 
 

£’000 

Contractually 
Committed 

 
 
C 
 

£’000 

Actual + 
Contractually 
Committed 

 
D(=B+C) 

 
£’000 

Projected 
Outturn 

 
 
E 
 

£’000 

Projected 
Spend 

C/Fwd to 
2009/10 

F 
 

£’000 

Budget  
Pressure/ 
(Savings) 

 
G(=E+F-

A) 
£’000 

Strategic 
Leadership: 
- ICT 
- Asset Man 
-Chilton Depot 

 
 

497 
54 
19 

 
 
    338 
      21 
      25 

 
 
                  77 
                    - 
                    - 

 
 
                 415 
                  21 
                  25 

 
 
          497 
            21 
            31 

 
 
              - 
              - 
              - 

 
 
              - 
          (33) 
            12 

Healthy 
Borough: 
-Community     
Health 
-Leisure and 
Culture 

 
 

380 
 

2,691 

 
 
      76 
 
    577 
 

 
 
                 304 
 
                321 

 
 
                 380 
 
                 898 

 
 
            70 
 
          991 

 
 
          310 
 
          842 

 
 
              - 
 
        (858) 

Prosperous 
Borough: 
-Social 
Regeneration 
- Learning & 
Employment 
-Major 
Regeneration 

 
 

737 
 

180 
 

5,857 

 
 
    370 
 
      49 
 
    1,031 

 
 
                 326 
 
                   35 
 
                  28 

 
 
                 696 
 
                  84  
 
              1,059 

 
 
          991 
 
           84 
 
       4,596 

 
 
            81 
 
            25 
            
       1,577 

 
 
          335 
 
          (71) 
 
          315         

Attractive 
Borough: 
-Environment 
-Planning & 
Development 

 
 

10 
82 

 
 
        7 
       59 

 
 
                    6 
                    - 

 
 
                  13 
                  59 

 
 
            13 
            67 

 
 
              - 
            15 

 
 
              3 
              - 

Strong 
Communities: 
-Housing 
(HRA)  
-Housing 
(General 
Fund) 
-Safer 
Communities 

 
 

8,193 
 

7,430 
 
 

149 

 
 
  4,254 
 
  4,276 
 
 
     165 

 
 
              3,919 
 
                 237 
 
 
                     - 

 
 
              8,173 
 
              4,513 
 
 
                 165 

 
 
       8,193 
 
       5,121 
 
 
          195 

 
 
              - 
 
       2,309 
 
 
              - 

 
 
              - 
 
              - 
 
 
            46 

Contingency 260         -                     -                     -           260               -              - 

Total 26,539  11,248               5,253             16,501      21,130        5,159         (250) 
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3.3  Healthy Borough  
 

The Community Health rephased spend of £310,000 relates to the PCP 
development which is not due to start on site until 13th April 2009.  
 
Of the Leisure and Culture spend carried forward of  £842,000, some £450,000 
relates to the Arts Centre development, where the start date has been delayed 
while contractual details are agreed and work will now commence in March 
rather than January. The balance of the carry forward mainly relates to the 
Spennymoor Leisure Centre Roof Repairs (£283,000), the Dean Bank 
playscheme (£70,000), that is subject to parish consultation, the Locomotion 
Running Lines scheme (£30,000), where detailed planning considerations 
apply, and a £9,000 retention for the Newton Aycliffe Leisure Centre Sycamore 
Suite.   
 

3.4 Prosperous Borough  
 
Of the carry forward spend of £81,000 for Social Regeneration some £33,000 
relates to Arts Projects and £48,000 to the project to demolish and rebuild a 
shop in the High Street, West Cornforth using LABGI funds. It is not expected 
that issues surrounding the property ownership will be resolved until 2009/10. 
 
The carry forward spend of £25,000 for Learning and Employment relates to 
the Green Lane Industrial Estate Masterplan project. It is proposed to delay 
improvement works until the uncertainty concerning the development of the 
Black and Decker Site is resolved and this is not expected to happen in 
2008/09.   
 
The Major Regeneration programme includes the LIP and NEP initiatives, 
which comprise several projects. It is not anticipated that all projects will be 
implemented in 2008/09 and rephased spend of £1,433,000 (LIP) and 
£144,000 (NEP) is expected in 2009/10 – a total of £1,577,000. 
 

3.5 Attractive Borough  
 
The Cornforth Conservation Area scheme is a programme spanning several 
years and it is anticipated that £15,000 will be carried forward into 2009/10. 
 

3.6 Strong Communities 
 

The carried forward spend has increased by £100,000, to £2,309,000 as it is 
anticipated that these monies will be required to enable the property 
acquisitions in the Masterplan areas to be completed in 2009/10. 
 

Revised Capital Programme and Actual Spend to 31st December 2008 
 
3.7 A gross total of £11.248 million has been spent in the first nine months to 31st 

December 2008 against the capital programme budget of £26.539 million and 
this represents 42% of the total budget. In addition some £5.253 million of 
spend is committed, giving a total of £16.501 million of actual and committed 
spend, or some 62% of the total budget.  
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Due to the nature of capital projects it is difficult to predict exactly when 
financial payments will be made, unlike revenue budgets which can be profiled 
accurately. Some capital projects have significant lead-in times, major 
programmes of works may require a dedicated staffing resource and in other 
cases there may be a need to secure funding approval from other agencies 
before expenditure is incurred. All of these issues can lead to delays in capital 
projects. However an assessment of expected spending has been made and it 
is anticipated that at outturn some £21.130 million will have been spent. 

 
It is anticipated that some £5.159 million will need to be carried forward into 
2009/10 to enable the agreed capital programme to be completed. Therefore 
the total revised estimated costs of the programme are £26.289 million, 
compared to the budget of £26.539 million, giving a saving of £0.250 million. 

 
The capital position will be closely monitored through to the end of the financial 
year to ensure that the capital programme is delivered as planned. 

 
Capital Resources 
 
3.8 Based on current projections the total level of capital resources likely to be 

available to finance this year’s Capital Programme is summarised in the table 
below. Capital resources are split between those brought forward from 2007/08 
and those expected to be received in 2008/09: 
 
Table 3: Capital Resources Available  for 2008/09 

 
Available Capital Resource 

Brought 
Forward 

Resources 
£’000 

Received/ 
Anticipated 
In Year 
£’000 

Total  
Anticipated 
Resources 

£’000 

Capital Receipts: 
   - Housing Right To Buys 
   - Housing Land Sales 
  - General Fund Receipts 
  - MRI – see para 3.10 below 
  

 
896 

- 
761 

9,320 

 
290 
30 

3,600 
- 

 
1,186 

30 
4,361 
9,320 

Total Capital Receipts 10,977 3,920 14,897 

Capital Grants 237 270 507 

Government Support - 7,654 7,654 

Capital Contributions 31 107 138 

Earmarked Reserves 405 1,700 2,105 

LEGI - 500 500 

LABGI - 467 467 

Section 106 monies - 45 45 

Total Available Resources 11,650 14,663 26,313 

 
 

3.9 The amount of MRI shown above includes a sum of £5m which was used to 
over-finance the 2007/08 Capital Programme. This was a technical accounting 
adjustment in order to reduce the Councils minimum revenue provision in that 
year. 
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3.10  There was originally a sum of £214,000 available to fund Section 106 schemes. 
Some £45,000 has been earmarked to support specific schemes leaving a 
balance of £168,000 that is not yet used. 

 
Financing the Capital Programme 
 
3.11 It can be seen from the above Table that against the projected capital 

programme costs of £26.289 million, including carry forwards, there are 
anticipated resources of £26.313 million, leaving surplus resources of £24,000. 
The previous report detailed a potential resource surplus of £112,000. The 
reduction arises primarily as receipts from generated from Right to Buy sales 
are less than previously estimated, with very few progressing to completion in 
recent months. 

 
3.12  It should be noted that most of the above resources have actually been 

realised, which means that the funding to support the capital programme is 
mainly secure.  

 

3.13 Assuming the revised spending targets are achieved, there will be unused 
capital resources to carry forward into 2009/10. 

 
3.14     Summary 
 
           The programme for 2008/09 was designed to meet the Council’s key objectives 

as set out in the Medium Term Financial and Transitional Plans. However, 
there was recognition that it represented an ambitious target in the Council’s 
final year. This report suggests that it is largely on track to meet expectations 
and objectives and by the end of the financial year around 88% is expected to 
be spent or committed. 

 
This still represents a challenging target given the spend position at the end of 
December was only 42% and, therefore, efforts need to be focussed on 
delivering the forecasts contained in this document and to further review areas 
where budget has been allocated but not forecast, at this stage , to be 
committed. 

 
4.0 CORPORATE POLICY CONSIDERATIONS 
 
4.1 This report does not contain proposals that would require any changes to the 

Council’s agreed policy framework and corporate objectives. 
 

5.0 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
5.1 There are no further resource implications arising from this report. 
 
 
6.0 CONSULTATIONS 
 
6.1 Comprehensive consultation has previously been held during the construction 

of the 2008/09 Budget Framework. This report does not contain any proposals 
or recommendations requiring further consultation. 
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7.0 OTHER MATERIAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 

7.1 Links to Corporate Objectives/Values 
The Council’s Corporate Objectives and Values have guided the preparation of 
the 2008/09 Budget Framework throughout. Resource availability has been 
fully re-assessed and directed to assist in achieving the Council’s key priorities 
as set out in the Corporate Plan.  

 
7.2 Risk Management 

The major risks of the overall capital programme can be identified and mitigated 
within the process of effective budgetary monitoring and control. 
 
The efficient delivery of the capital programme can be facilitated by the 
reporting of financial issues and progress reports which can identify overspends 
or delays within a project.  
 
The council pursues value for money through quarterly financial/progress 
reports and these can highlight delays which may result in less effective 
purchasing in the last quarter of the financial year. 
 

7.3 Health and Safety 
No additional implications have been identified. 

 
7.4 Equality and Diversity 

No material considerations have been identified. 
 

7.5 Legal and Constitutional 
The Budget Framework has been prepared in accordance with the Council’s 
Constitution and full account has been taken of new statutory requirements. No 
other legal or constitutional implications have been identified. 

 

 
8.0 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPLICATIONS 
 

8.1.1 Consultation and engagement with Overview and Scrutiny Committees has 
previously been held in development and review of the 2008/09 Budget 
Framework. 

 
 
Contact Officer: Stephen Barber (Interim Accountant) 
Telephone No.: 01388-816166 ext. 4421 
E-Mail Address: asmith@sedgefield.gov.uk 
 
Ward(s): Not Ward Specific 

Page 21



SBCCapitalReportCapitalPositionat31stDecember2008Cabinet19290.doc 

 8 

 
 
Background Papers: 
1. Report to Council 29th February 2008 – Budget Framework 2008/2009. 
2. Report to Cabinet 19th June 2008 – Capital Programme 2008/09 
3. Report to Cabinet 3rd July 2008 – 2007/08 Capital Final Outturn Position as 

at 31st March 2008 
4. Report to Cabinet 23rd  October 2008 – Local Improvement Programme 
5. Report to Cabinet 20th November – Capital Programme Expenditure and 

Financing Position to 30th September 2008 
6. Report to Cabinet 18th December – Updated Capital Programme Expenditure 

and Financing Position to 30th November 2008 
 
 
EXAMINATION BY STATUTORY OFFICERS 
   YES 

 
 NOT 

APPLICABLE 

1. The report has been examined by the Council’s Head 
of the Paid Service or his representative 

 üüüü
 

  

      

2. The content has been examined by the Council's S151 
Officer or his representative. 

 üüüü
 

  

      

3. The content has been examined by the Council's 
Monitoring Officer or his representative 

 üüüü
 

  

      

4. The report has been approved by Management Team  üüüü 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
HEALTHY BOROUGH WITH STRONG COMMUNITIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 

COMMITTEE 
 
Council Chamber, 
Council Offices, 
Spennymoor 

 
Tuesday,  

13 January 2009 
 

 
 

Time: 10.00 a.m. 

 
Present: Councillor J.E. Higgin (Chairman) and  
 Councillors W.M. Blenkinsopp, Mrs. P. Crathorne, Mrs. S. Haigh, 

Ms. I. Jackson, A. Warburton and T. Ward 
 
Mrs. M.Thomson (Tenant Representative) 
 

In 
Attendance: 

 
Councillors V. Chapman, Mrs. L. M.G. Cuthbertson, A. Gray, G.C. Gray, 
B. Haigh, D.M. Hancock, J.G. Huntington, B. Lamb, Mrs. E. Maddison and 
A. Smith 
 

Observer 
with 
Chairman’s 
Consent 

 
Councillors V. Crosby and W. Waters 
 

Apologies: Councillors Mrs. D. Bowman, J. Burton, Mrs. H.J. Hutchinson, 
K. Thompson and Mrs E. M. Wood 
 

 
H&S.25/08 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declarations of interest were received. 
 

H&S.26/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 25th November, 2008 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
  

H&S.27/08 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY REVIEW GROUP REPORT - THE 
PROVISION OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING - PROGRESS ON ACTION 
PLAN 
Consideration was given to a report detailing progress to date on the 
Cabinet’s response and action plan following consideration of its 
recommendations arising from the Provision of Affordable Housing 
Review.  (For copy see file of Minutes). 
 
It was explained that the Head of Community Services was present at the 
meeting to outline progress and respond to any queries. 
 
Members were reminded of the background to the Review and 
recommendations provided by the Review Group, the action plan which 
had been drawn up and suggested timescales. 
 
Details on progress of each action were outlined.  It was explained that 
some areas were completed whilst others were still ongoing. 

Item 6a
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With regard to the key recommendation on the adoption of a local 
definition of affordable housing, it was explained that a definition had been 
agreed and was currently in use in relation to all relevant planning 
applications.  The definition could be subject to adjustment in terms of 
Local Government Reorganisation. 
 
In respect of a Housing Needs Assessment and house price data it was 
noted that a Durham Housing Market Assessment had been published in 
December, 2008.  This Assessment replaced the previous Housing Needs 
Survey. 
 
Reference was made to the implementation of a Choice Based Lettings 
Scheme.  It was explained that Sedgefield Borough Council had worked in 
partnership with other County Durham District Authorities to produce a 
Durham Key Options Common Lettings Policy which had been approved 
by Durham County Council’s Cabinet in December, 2008. 
 
With regard to the formalising of links with Registered Social Landlords, in 
respect of nominations, it was reported that a formal nomination 
agreement with all Registered Social Landlords had recently been agreed. 
 
The Committee was informed of progress in relation to the 
recommendation on working to ensure effective use of private sector stock 
through regeneration and action to bring empty properties back into use.  It 
was explained that a Selective Licensing Scheme covering Dean Bank and 
West Chilton had been implemented in February, 2008.  86 licences to 
date had been awarded.  A Landlord Accreditation Scheme had been 
launched in May, 2008.  An Empty Homes Strategy had also been devised 
and approved by Sedgefield Borough Council’s Cabinet in October, 2008. 
 
Members noted that the publication of a Supplementary Planning 
Document had been overtaken by Local Government Re-organisation. 
 
In respect of the production of model Section 106 Agreements this had 
been completed and the Council now used that model. 
 
During discussion of this item a query was raised regarding the criteria for 
the Provision of Affordable Housing and in particular the number/ 
percentage of properties to be provided on new developments.  In 
response it was explained that discussions were held with the developers 
before reaching a figure.  It was extremely difficult to be prescriptive.  
However, the Council have a strong evidence base to indicate to 
developers the need for affordable housing. 
 
Reference was also made to local needs and in particular information 
contained in the Taylor Report.  Further information would be sought in 
relation to that report and the query would be responded to directly. 
 
Cabinet Members then left the meeting to allow the Committee to 
deliberate. 
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AGREED : That the Committee is satisfied that the actions 
following the Overview and Scrutiny Review on the 
Provision of Affordable Housing had been implemented 
or are ongoing and that no further reports are required. 

             
H&S.28/08 DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

Consideration was given to the Minutes of the meeting held on 29th 
September, 2008 and 21st November, 2008  (for copies see file of 
Minutes). 
 
Members were updated on the public consultation exercise “Seizing the 
Future” which NHS County Durham were undertaking.  Durham County 
Council had undertaken a scrutiny review in relation to the consultation.  A 
report had been prepared which would be submitted to the County’s 
Health Scrutiny Committee and then forwarded to NHS County Durham. 
 
AGREED : That the Minutes be received. 
  

H&S.29/08 WORK PROGRAMME 
Consideration was given to the Work Programme for the Healthy Borough 
with Strong Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee (for copy see 
file of Minutes). 
 
It was noted that the State of the Borough Scrutiny Review final report had 
been submitted to Cabinet and recommendations agreed.  The report 
would be forwarded to the new authority. 
 
AGREED : That the Work Programme be agreed. 
  
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Miss. E.A. North, Tel 01388 816166 Ext 4237, enorth@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

PROSPEROUS AND ATTRACTIVE BOROUGH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE 

 
Council Chamber,  
Council Offices 
Spennymoor 

 
Tuesday,  

27 January 2009 
 

 
 

Time: 10.00 a.m. 

 
Present: Councillor G.C. Gray (Chairman) and  

 
 Councillors P. Gittins J.P., Mrs. I. Hewitson and B. Lamb 

 
In 
Attendance: 

Councillors W.M. Blenkinsopp, V. Chapman, Mrs. P. Crathorne, A. Gray, 
J.E. Higgin, A. Warburton and T. Ward 
 

Apologies: Councillors Mrs. L. M.G. Cuthbertson, D.M. Hancock, G.M.R. Howe, 
Mrs. S. J. Iveson, Mrs. E. Maddison, Mrs. E.M. Paylor, A. Smith and 
B. Stephens 
 

 
P&A.21/08 
  

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 No declarations of interest were received. 
 

P&A.22/08 
  

MINUTES  

 The Minutes of the meeting held on 9th December, 2008 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
  

P&A.23/08 
  

DRAFT GREEN SPACE STRATEGY  

 It was explained that Tammy Morris-Hale, Countryside Officer, was 
present at the meeting to give details of a draft Green Space Strategy 
which had been prepared and to respond to queries. 
 
The Committee was informed that the Strategy outlined a vision for the 
long term management of green spaces and an action plan for their 
improvement.   The completed document together with the Borough’s 
Playing Pitch Strategy, Play Strategy and Open Space Needs 
Assessment formed a Supplementary Planning Document for the new 
Local Development Framework for the Unitary Council.  It was noted 
that the document would be subject to a Sustainability Appraisal. 
 
The presentation would cover the following areas :- 
 

• What is a Green Space Strategy and why we have to produce one 

• What the Green Space Strategy covers 

• Some of the most important elements in the Strategy including 
vision, aims, policies and indicators 

• The Green Space Framework   

• What this means for the Borough and the future of green space 
management. 

Item 6b
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Members were informed of the national, regional, and local contexts 
influencing the Strategy including the Urban and Rural White Paper, the 
North East Regional Economic Strategy, the Regional Framework for 
the North East and Sedgefield Borough Council’s Community Strategy 
and Climate Change Strategy. 
 
It was explained that extensive consultation with stakeholders had been 
undertaken on the Open Space Needs Assessment which had been 
published in 2007.  A number of recommendations had been highlighted 
in the Assessment including the need to produce a Green Space 
Strategy. 
 
The Committee was informed of the types of green space which had 
been included in the strategy such as ;-  
 

• Parks and public gardens,  

• Natural and semi-natural spaces 

• Green/ecological corridors 

• Outdoor sports facilities 

• Allotments 

• Cemeteries 

• Accessible countryside in urban fringe areas 
 
It was noted that the Strategy did not include areas around village halls, 
artificial sports pitches and areas not accessible through public Rights of 
Way. 
 
With regard to existing green spaces Members were informed that 
Sedgefield Borough Council currently owned 536.81 hectares of green 
space. 8,551.53 hectares were owned by other organisations.  There 
was therefore a need to form partnerships with other organisations to 
ensure holistic management of green space.   
 
The draft Green Space Strategy set out standards for a minimum level 
of provision of green space.  Members of the committee were informed 
of areas where there were gaps in provision.  Maps of those areas were 
displayed. 
 
Within the Strategy priorities were identified including :- 
 

• Green spaces should be clean, safe and secure for those using them; 

• There is a lack of equipped play provision for those children over the 
age of 8; 

• Lack of provision of good quality village greens/large informal green 
spaces; 

• There is a need for more outdoor sports facilities such as motorcycle 
scrambling, skateboard parks and BMX tracks; 

• There needs to be better marketing of sites, both on and off site; 

• We need to take advantage of disused railway lines to create wildlife-
rich corridors as well as multi-user routes to promote green transport; 

• There is a lack of accessible semi-natural green spaces and Local 
Nature Reserves; 
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• Access to sites needs to be improved to allow ‘Access for All’, where 
appropriate; 

• There is a need for more consistent maintenance of green space 
across the borough, and through all the tiers of local government 

 
The draft aims contained in the Strategy were also detailed as well as a 
series of policies which had been developed to ensure the aims and 
standards of the Strategy were achieved.  The implementation of the 
policies would be monitored through a series of Performance Indicators. 
 
The Committee was informed that the document was out for 
consultation for a six week period.  A Sustainability Appraisal of the 
document would then be carried out to identify any further gaps.  It 
would then be published and adopted by the Borough Council prior to 1st 
April 2009.  It was intended that the document would form the evidence 
base for the new Green Infrastructure Strategy as part of the 
requirements of the South and East Durham Growth Point and the 
County Local Development Framework.   
 
During discussion of this item a query was raised regarding how the 
achievements of the Borough Council in relation to green space would 
be protected under the new authority.  In response it was explained that 
a number of designated sites such as sites of Special Scientific Interest 
and nature reserves were protected by law.  The Strategy would be a 
valuable document in providing evidence of how green space issues 
needed to be taken forward.  It would provide a benchmark for the 
preparation of a document covering the whole of the County in relation 
to a strategy for green space. 
 
AGREED : That the information be received and the Green Space 

Strategy document be supported. 
 
 

P&A.24/08 
  

SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL’S CLIMATE CHANGE 
STRATEGY – PROGRESS UPDATE  

 Consideration was given to a report detailing progress to date on the 
climate change strategy and action plan. (for copy see file of minutes). 
  
The report identified how actions were being met and the position with 
regard to achieving objectives. 
 
It was explained that Stephen McDonald Energy Officer was present at 
the meeting to outline progress and to respond to queries. 
 
It was explained that since the last presentation in April, 2008 there 
were a number of factors which had an impact on climate change 
policies. 
 
With the recent global economic downturn there was a need to cover the 
mitigation of its significance on climate change.  There had also been a 
number of changes to the policies and new National Indicators had been 
introduced.  
 
The Climate Change Bill 2008 had been introduced which set new 
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legally binding targets.  Greenhouse gas emissions now were to be 
reduced by at least 80% by 2050 compared to the previous 60% target.  
CO2 emissions also had to be reduced by at least 26% by 2020 against 
a 1990 baseline. 
 
The aims and objectives of the Council in relation to climate change 
were identified and progress outlined. 
 
It was explained that with regard to the objective to reduce the impact of 
development on climate change and to ensure new developments were 
climate proofed key achievements were :- 
 

• Predicted savings of over 500,000kg of CO2 per year for new 
developments. 

• Climate change – central theme in the development of the new Local 
Development Framework. 

 
In respect of the objective to substantially reduce the consumption of 
national resources from council activities, key achievements included 
being fully compliant with the Energy Performance of Buildings Directive 
and the establishment of new county wide steering group for National 
Indicator 185.  Capital budgets had, however, been curtailed for 
efficiencies improvements. 
 
It was reported that with regard to the Indicator relating to improving the 
energy rating of domestic properties to achieve an average SAP rating 
of 62 across the Borough, key achievements were £3m spend on 
energy efficiency measures in Council properties and a current average 
SAP rating of 57 out of 100. 
 
Reference was made to the objective to manage green spaces to take 
account of change to the climate.  The Committee was informed that as 
reported earlier in the Committee, the Green Space Strategy was near 
completion.   
 
The Committee noted that there had been a reduction in transport 
emissions since 2003 from all vehicles operated by the Council. 
 
Renewable energy events at the Locomotion and continued publicity 
within Inform had helped to ensure both employees business and 
residents had a clear understanding of the impacts of climate change. 
 
During discussion of this item reference was made to how the Strategy 
would be taken forward into the new authority.  It was explained that the 
County Council would be developing a countywide strategy bringing in 
all areas of expertise. 
 
AGREED : That the Committee is satisfied with the progress being 
  made in relation to Climate Change Strategy.     
 
 

P&A.25/08 
  

WORK PROGRAMME  

 Consideration was given to the work programme for the Prosperous and 
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Attractive Borough Overview and Scrutiny Committee (for copy see file 
of Minutes). 
 
It was noted that the State of the Borough Scrutiny Review final report 
had been submitted to Cabinet and the recommendations had been 
agreed.  The report would be forwarded to the new authority. 
 
AGREED : That the Work Programme be agreed. 
 

 
 
 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Liz North 01388 816166 ext 4237  email: enorth@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
AREA 3 FORUM 

 
Trimdon Colliery Working 
Mens Club 

Wednesday,  
7 January 2009 

 

 
Time: 7.00 p.m. 

 
 
Present: Councillor T. Ward (Chairman) – Sedgefield Borough Council and  
 

Councillor D. Chaytor – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. L. Hovvels – Sedgefield Borough Council 
J. Irvine – Fishburn Parish Council 
Sergeant B. O’Connor – Sedgefield Police 
Councillor Mrs. M. Brown – Sedgefield Town Council  
Councillor D. Waters – Sedgefield Town Council 
Sergeant B. O’Connor – Sedgefield Police 

 
 

In 
Attendance: 

 
G. Cooper (Sedgefield Borough Council)  
Mrs. L. Walker (Sedgefield Borough Council)  
 

Apologies: Councillor J. Burton                 -     Sedgefield Borough Council 
 

D.R. Brown – Sedgefield Borough Council 
J. Burton – Sedgefield Borough Council 
J. Robinson J.P – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Ms. J. Mann – Sedgefield Community College 
Mrs. L. Swinbank – Sedgefield Town Council 
Mrs. A. Oliver – Sedgefield Resident 

 
AF(3)16/08 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declarations of interest were received. 
 

AF(3)17/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th November 2008 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  (For copy see file of 
Minutes). 
  

AF(3)18/08 POLICE REPORT 
Sergeant B. O’Connor was present at the meeting to give details of crime 
statistics in the area. 
 
It was reported that crime statistics during the period 13th November 2008 
to 2nd January 2009 were as follows :- 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Item 7a
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Type of Crime : Sedgefield : Fishburn : Trimdon 
Village : 

Trimdon 
Grange/ 
Station : 

 

Burglary 
(Dwelling) 

5 0 0 0 

Burglary (Other) 1 1 2 0 

Theft 6 3 1 2 

Criminal Damage 12 3 7 5 

Assault 5 2 2 0 

Vehicle Crime 4 1 0 2 

Violence Against 
a Person 

0 0 0 2 

Total Incidents 
reported 

286 88 81 54 

 
Reference was made to the increase in dwelling house burglary in 
Sedgefield.  It was explained that houses left in darkness over the festive 
period had been targeted.   Police advice was to leave lights switched on 
when leaving your property empty on an evening. 
 
Reference was made to neighbourhood priorities.  It was explained that 
continued Police patrols had reduced reported incidents at the following 
neighbourhood priority locations:- 
 

• St. Edmunds Churchyard/Wykes Close, Sedgefield 

• Play Park Maughan Terrace/Butterwick Road, Fishburn 

• Church Road/Library, Trimdon Village 

• Trimdon Colliery Community Centre, Trimdon Colliery 
 
With regard to anti-social behaviour at Trimdon Colliery Community Centre 
it was highlighted that although street lighting had improved there were still 
incidents of anti-social behaviour and criminal damage, especially at the 
rear of the garages at Peel Avenue.  It was pointed out that a number of 
these garages were vacant. 
 
Sergeant O’Connor brought to the Forum’s attention that neighbourhood 
priorities would no longer be discussed at Area Forums.  Police and 
Communities Together (PACT) meetings would now take place on a 
monthly basis.  These meetings provided members of the public with the 
opportunity to speak with local neighbourhood police teams in order to 
highlight their concerns/issues about the village they live in.  The meetings 
would be publicised with a press and poster campaign. 
 
Although attendance at the first PACT meeting, which had been held that 
evening, had been extremely poor it was hoped that attendance at future 
meetings would improve. 
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AF(3)19/08 LEISURE PROVISION IN THE RURAL EAST OF THE BOROUGH 
G. Cooper, Youth Sports Development Officer, was present at the meeting 
to discuss leisure provision in the rural east of the Borough. 
 
It was explained that the Sedgefield Sports Forum had carried out an 
exercise identifying what leisure provision there was available in the east 
of the Borough.  A timetable identifying what leisure activities were 
provided at each village was circulated to the Forum.  (For copy see file of 
Minutes). 
 
It was pointed out that although a wide range of activities were available 
children under the age of 5 years were not targeted as a result of more 
stringent regulations. 
 
The timetable of activities would be published on the Internet in the near 
future. 
 
Detailed discussion took place in relation to how leisure activities were 
publicised.  It was explained that unless specific initiatives were ongoing 
local schools were not contacted regarding leisure activities.  The need to 
work with local schools was therefore emphasised. 
 
Reference was made to the areas where there was limited leisure 
provision.  It was explained that gaps in leisure provision would be 
addressed through the Sports Forum.  The purpose of the Sports Forum 
was to bring people providing activities together in order to make 
improvements and avoid duplication. 
 
Concern was expressed that a number of ongoing activities were not 
identified on the timetable.  It was explained that Leisure Services and the 
Sports Forum relied on people providing relevant information. 
 
It was explained that if Sedgefield Borough Council or the Sports Forum 
received details of any club providing leisure activities, the activities would 
be included on the timetable of activities and a representative from the 
club would be invited to attend meetings of the Sports Forum.  
 

AF(3)20/08 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
25th February 2009 at 7.00 p.m. at Fishburn Youth and Community Centre.   
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Mrs. L. Walker Tel 01388 816166 ext 4240 email lwalker@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
AREA 1 FORUM 

 
Memorial Room, 
Spennymoor Town Hall 

Monday,  
19 January 2009 

 

 
Time: 6.30 p.m. 

 
Present: Councillor A. Smith (Chairman) – Sedgefield Borough Council and  
 

Councillor A. Gray – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor B.M. Ord – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs E. M. Wood – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Inspector W. Bentham   -     Durham Constabulary 
Sergeant W. Edwards  -     Durham Constabulary 
G. Darkes     -     Greenways Residents Association 
J. Brown    -     Middlestone Moor Committee 
S. Brown    -     Middlestone Moor Committee 
Councillor M. Jones  -     Spennymoor Town Council 
Councillor J.V. Graham   -     Spennymoor Town Council 
D. Gordon    -     Local resident 
F. Ryder    -     Local resident  

       
 

In 
Attendance: 

 
Mrs. G. Garrigan and A. Megginson (Sedgefield Borough Council)  
 

Apologies: Councillor Mrs A.M. Armstrong -   Sedgefield Borough Council 
 

Councillor Mrs. B. Graham – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor J.M. Khan – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. E. Maddison – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor C. Nelson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor K. Thompson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor W. Waters – Sedgefield Borough Council 

 
AF(1)18/08 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declarations of interest were received. 
 

AF(1)19/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 10th November 2008 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  (For copy see file of 
Minutes). 
 

AF(1)20/08 POLICE REPORT 
Inspector W. Bentham, Community Inspector for Spennymoor and Ferryhill 
and Sergeant W. Edwards were present at the meeting to give a report on 
crime statistics and initiatives in the area. 
 
The Inspector introduced Sergeant Warren Edwards to the Forum.  
Sergeant Edwards had taken over from Sergeant Mark Hall.    
 
 

Item 7b
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The reported crime figures and road traffic accidents for the period 
Saturday 1st November – Wednesday 31st December 2008 were as 
follows: 
 

  November December 

Vehicle Crime 9 12 

Violent crime 10 14 

Burglary 
dwelling 4 2 

Burglary other 11 13 

Rowdy Nuisance 67 121 

Criminal Damage 18 41 

Drugs Offences 3 6 

Damage 
accidents 14 18 

Minor injuries 1 1 

Serious 
injuries/death 0 0 

   
It was reported that three people had been arrested for committing 
burglaries within the town and a number of drugs warrants had been 
issued which had resulted in the seizure of cannabis plants. 
 
Members were given details of ‘Operation Christmas Pudding’ which had 
targeted shoplifting and the revitalisation of the Shopwatch Scheme. 
 
Concern was expressed regarding the number of youths congregating in 
Cow Plantation Nature Reserve.  It was reported that the Police were 
aware of the problem and were currently in consultation with young people 
and youth workers. 
 
The Police were asked to take action in respect of the large number of 
vehicles currently being parked on footpaths on Greenways Estate. 
 
The Forum was informed that neighbourhood policing priorities would in 
future be discussed at the ‘Police And Communities Together’ meetings 
(PACT) rather than the Area Forums.  It was intended that meetings for the 
Spennymoor area would be held monthly in four localities.  The meetings 
would provide members of the public with the opportunity to express their 
concerns to the local Neighbourhood Police Team.  The meetings would 
be publicised with a press and poster campaign.   
        

AF(1)21/08 SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH LOCAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME - 
OVERVIEW 
Consideration was given to a report of the Assistant Chief Executive 
regarding the above (For copy see file of Minutes).   
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The Forum was reminded that since its last meeting in November 
Sedgefield Borough Council’s Cabinet had approved the application 
submitted by Spennymoor Town Council to carry out physical 
improvements to the play park, situated adjacent to Tudhoe Moor Estate.  
The project aimed to replace the outdated equipment and included the 
inclusion of a non floodlit multi-use games area.  Work on the play area 
was scheduled to commence in the spring. 
 
It was reported that although the application process for the Local 
Improvement Programme was now closed, work would continue on 
supporting groups who had received grants to assist with the 
implementation of projects.  Officers in the Regeneration Section would 
monitor the projects to ensure that the intended outcomes were met and 
would work with the sponsors of projects that had been unsuccessful to try 
and secure additional external grant funding. 
 
AGREED : That the information be received. 
  

AF(1)22/08 LIBRARY CHEAPSIDE SPENNYMOOR 
Concern was expressed regarding the amount of litter found on the steps 
and ramp outside the library.  It was requested that the area cleaned on a 
more regular basis. 
  

AF(1)23/08 SPENNYMOOR TOWN CENTRE 
Members questioned whether the plans to improve Spennymoor Town 
Centre were being progressed / implemented.   
 
AGREED: That an officer from the Council’s Regeneration Section be 

invited to the next meeting of the Forum to give a progress 
report. 

 
AF(1)24/08 SPENNYMOOR LEISURE CENTRE 

Members questioned whether the development of the Arts Resource at 
Spennymoor Leisure Centre would still go ahead.   
 
It was reported that the County Council was currently reviewing all the 
capital projects that had been developed by the district councils within the 
County. 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Mrs. G. Garrigan Tel 01388 816166 ext 4240 email: ggarrigan@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
AREA 5 FORUM 

 
Town Council Offices, 
School Aycliffe Lane, 
Newton Aycliffe 

 
Tuesday,  

20 January 2009 
 

 
 

Time: 7.00 p.m. 

  
 
Present: Councillor V. Crosby (in the Chair)    – Sedgefield Borough Council and  
 

Councillor W.M. Blenkinsopp – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs.L.M.G.Cuthbertson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor P. Gittins J.P. – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor B. Haigh – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. S. Haigh – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. I. Hewitson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. E.M. Paylor – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor A. Warburton – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Sergeant B. O.Connor – Durham Constabulary 
Councillor B. Hall – Great Aycliffe Town Council 
Councillor Mrs. A. Clarke – Middridge Parish Council 
J. P. Rodwell – Agnew Community Association 
Mrs. E. French – Sedgefield Residents Federation 

 
 

Apologies: Councillor Mrs. D. Bowman                -    Sedgefield Borough Council 
 

Councillor G.C. Gray – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. J. Gray – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor T. Hogan – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. H.J. Hutchinson – Sedgefield Borough Council 
Councillor Mrs. S. J. Iveson – Sedgefield Borough Council 

 
 
 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
No declarations of interest were received. 
  

AF(5)22/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 25th November, 2008 were 
confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 
During discussion of this item specific reference was made to Minute No : 
AH(5)18/08 naming of access road south of Millennium Way Aycliffe 
Business Park.  It was explained that the developers had chosen the name 
Moordale Road for the access road south of Millennium Way, Aycliffe 
Business Park. 
  

AF(5)23/08 POLICE REPORT 
Sergeant B. O’Connor was present at the meeting.  He explained that if 
members of the Forum had any particular issues/concerns relating to 
crime in the area he would inform the local Police Office for appropriate 
action to be taken. 
 

Item 7c
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It was explained that there was anti-social behaviour in the area of the new 
nursing home in Silverdale Place.  This issue needed to be addressed. 
 
Concerns were also raised regarding the issue of motorcycles and 
scooters being ridden by youths in various open spaced areas and causing 
anti-social behaviour.  Members of the Forum were advised to inform the 
Police control room of such incidents with if possible description of the bike 
etc.  It was explained that the Police had powers to cease such motorbikes 
if uninsured and on second offence. 
 
The issue of graffiti and anti-social behaviour in the area of the town centre 
was also highlighted. 
 
Concerns were also raised at the lack of police cover for Middridge.  
Reference was made in particular to an incident which had recently 
occurred in Middridge. 
    

AF(5)24/08 NHS COUNTY DURHAM 
It was reported that the representative from NHS County Durham who had 
intended to be at the meeting had been required to attend a meeting in 
Durham and therefore could not be present at Area 5 Forum for the start of 
the proceedings. 
 
He would however forward information for circulation to members of the 
Forum. 
 

AF(5)25/08 QUESTIONS 
It was explained that at a meeting of the Residents Federation concerns 
had been expressed regarding the formation of a new residents 
association – Great Aycliffe Residents Association – to cover the whole of 
the town.  It was explained that the newly formed Association could not be 
recognised as it covered too big an area and also there were three 
Associations in place funded by the Borough.   
 
Members of the forum also expressed their concerns. 
 

AF(5)26/08 DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
10th March 2009 
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Liz North 01388 816166 ext 4237  email enorth@sedgefield.gov.uk 
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SEDGEFIELD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
EMPLOYMENT ISSUES PANEL 

 
Conference Room 1, 
Council Offices, 
Spennymoor 

 
Wednesday,  

4 February 2009 
 

 
 

Time: 10.00 a.m. 

 
Present: Councillor A. Hodgson (Chairman) and  

 
 Councillors A. Gray, G.C. Gray, Mrs. E. Maddison and A. Smith 

 
Apologies: Councillors B. Haigh and D.M. Hancock 

 
 

 
EIP.13/08 DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 

Members had no interests to declare. 
 

EIP.14/08 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd October 2008 were confirmed as 
a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC  

  
RESOLVED: That in accordance with Section 100(a)(4) of the 

Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be 
excluded from the meeting for the following items of 
business on the grounds that they may involve the 
likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in 
Paragraph 1of Schedule 12a of the Act.  

  
EIP.15/08 APPLICATION TO RETIRE UNDER REGULATION 30 OF THE LOCAL 

GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME (LGPS) 
The Panel considered a report of the Director of Leisure Services 
regarding an application to retire under Regulation 30 (Employee Initiated 
Retirement) of the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS).  (For copy 
see file of Minutes). 
 
Members’ attention was drawn to Section 3 of the report which provided 
guidance on the financial impact of Regulation 30. 
 
Specific reference was made to the table on Appendix 1 attached to the 
report, which assessed the application against the policy criteria. 
 
RESOLVED : That the application to retire under Regulation 30 of 

the Local Government Pension Scheme  be 
approved from 27th March 2009.     
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EIP.16/08 APPLICATION FOR FLEXIBLE RETIREMENT 

The Panel considered a report of the Director of Neighbourhood Services 
regarding an application for flexible retirement.  (For copy see file of 
Minutes). 
 
Members were reminded that in accordance with the Council’s adopted 
Flexible Retirement Policy, all applications for flexible retirement must be 
considered on an individual basis and decisions made on the merits of 
each case.  Requested reductions in hours and/or grade must be 
compatible with the business requirements of the Council and should only 
be allowed in circumstances where the request did not adversely affect 
Council services. 
 
The Panel considered the application taking account of the evaluation 
criteria set out in paragraph 3.3 of the report and the comments detailed 
on Appendix 1 attached to the report. 
 
RESOLVED : That the application to for flexible retirement be 

approved from 27th March 2009.     
 
 
 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 

Any person wishing to exercise the right of inspection, etc., in relation to these Minutes and associated papers should 
contact Mrs. Gillian Garrigan, Spennymoor 816166 Ext 4240 
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